
MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of the meeting of County Council held 
at County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA on Thursday, 9th March, 2017 at 2.00 pm 

 
 
 
 

PRESENT:  
 

County Councillor J. Higginson (Chairman) 
County Councillor P. Jordan (Vice Chairman) 
 

 County Councillors: D. Batrouni, J. Prosser, D. Blakebrough, 
M. Powell, V. Smith, G. Burrows, R. Chapman, P. Clarke, D. Dovey, 
G. Down, A. Easson, D. Edwards, R. Edwards, P. Farley, P.A. Fox, 
R.J.W. Greenland, L. Guppy, E. Hacket Pain, R. Harris, B. Hayward, 
M. Hickman, P.A.D. Hobson, G. Howard, D. Jones, P. Jones, 
S. Jones, S.B. Jones, P. Jordan, P. Murphy, F. Taylor, A. Watts, 
A. Webb, S. White, K. Williams and A. Wintle 
 

 
 

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE: 
 
Paul Matthews Chief Executive 
Peter Davies Chief Officer, Resources 
Will McLean Head of Democracy, Engagement and Improvement 
Joy Robson Head of Finance/Section 151 Officer 
Robert Tranter Head of Legal Services & Monitoring Officer 
Nicola Perry Senior Democracy Officer 
Mark Howcroft Assistant Head of Finance 
Rachel Jowitt Head of Waste & Street Services 

 

APOLOGIES: 
 

Councillors J. Crook, D. Evans, S. Howarth and J. Marshall 
 
 
1. Apologies for absence  

 
2. Chairman's report and receipt of petitions  

 
Upon opening the meeting the Chairman expressed condolences for the recent passing of Mr. 
David Waring, a former councillor,  Mr B. Llewellyn, a former councillor of the first session of this 
Council from 1996-1999, and Mr. B. Foulser, the Consort of former Chairman, J. Foulser.  
Council marked their respect with a minute silence. 
 
Council were advised that a photographic session would be held prior to Council on 20th March 
2017.  Detail to follow. 
 
Council received the Chairman’s report, noting an upcoming charity concert at Monmouth 
Leisure Centre on 31st March, proceeds of which would go to Gwent Music and the Chairman’s 
charity. 
 
There were no petitions. 
 
3. Declarations of interest  

 

Public Document Pack
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County Councillor M. Hickman declared a personal, non-prejudicial interest pursuant to the 
Members’ Code of Conduct as trustee and treasurer of Homemakers Community Recycling. 
 
Members agreed to declare further interests as and when. 
 
4. Public Open Forum  

 
4.1.   Question from Mr. M Smith to County Councillor P. Fox 

Question withdrawn. 
 
5. To confirm the following minutes:  

 
5.1.   County Council - 19th January 2017 

The minutes of the meeting held on 19th January 2017 were confirmed as a correct record and 
signed by the Chairman, with the following amendment: 
 
Page 7, paragraph 3 should read  ‘Some Members expressed frustrations concerning Welsh 
language taking precedent over English, specifically on telephone calls and road signage. It was 
thought to be a case of the minority dictating to the majority.’ 
 

5.2.   County Council Special Meeting - 26th January 2017 
The minutes of the meeting held on 26th January 2017 were confirmed as a correct record and 
signed by the Chairman. 
 
6. To receive the minutes of the Audit Committee meeting held on 2nd February 2017  

 
We noted the minutes of the Audit Committee meeting held on 2nd February 2017. 
 
In doing so Councillor F. Taylor expressed frustration and disappointment that the discussion 
surrounding Zero Hour Contracts had not been presented back to Council as requested, and 
that the issue had not been resolved during this council term. 
 
 
7. To receive the minutes of the Democratic Services Committee meeting held on 23rd 

January 2017  
 
We noted the minutes of the Democratic Services Committee meeting held on 23rd January 
2017. 
 
8. Notices of Motion  

 
9. Reports of the Head of Operations  

 
9.1.   Household waste recycling centre, transfer station and haulage procurement 

strategy 
Council were presented a report in order to seek Council approval on the proposed strategy to 
initiate a procurement exercise for a new Contract for the Household Waste Recycling Centre, 
Transfer Station and Residual Waste Haulage services. 
 
During his presentation, Councillor B. Jones expressed that this process was no reflection on 
the service received, and commended Viridor for their work over the last 20 plus years of the 
contract.  However, it was understood to be time to review best practices and procurement to 
ensure we are up to date, fit for purpose and aligned to this report of the recycling service. 
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During debate we noted the following: 
 
Some Members were keen to commend the exemplary service provided by Viridor, and also the 
work of officers and co-operation of Monmouthshire residents. 
 
Councillor Batrouni referred to the tender process and questioned if it was common practice to 
award following the initial tender, and questioned the ‘limited negotiations’. The Head of Waste 
and Street Services explained that this is a new procurement process introduced through the 
EU procurement rules and would be the first time MCC have used it.  It provides the opportunity 
to offer a direct award if the bid is strong enough.  Limited negotiation refers to matters of 
refinement on detail and clarification. 
 
At present, officers had not received any indication that Dragon Waste intended to bid for the 
contract.  
 
In response to a request for assurance regarding transition, Members were advised that, should 
another contractor become successful, staff would transfer under TUPE (transfer of 
undertakings and protection of employment) arrangements.  Council were assured that the 
quality of service would not change. 
 
Upon being put to the vote Council resolved to agree the recommendations in the report: 
 
The Council approves: 

 The procurement strategy as outlined in this report, specifically:- 
i. Nature of services (as defined in 4.1) 
ii. Contract length:- 7 years + 5 
iii. Contract form:- service contract 
iv. Procurement process:- Competitive with Negotiation 
v. Price/Quality criteria:- 55/45 
vi. Performance / quality outcomes 

 

 That delegated approval is given to the Head of Waste & Street Services in consultation 
with the Cabinet Member, S151 Officer and Monitoring Officer to finalise the Contract 
Documentation, including the evaluation matrix, prior to issue of OJEU Notice to begin 
the procurement process. 
 

 That decision to award the Contract will be delegated to the Head of Waste & Street 
Services in consultation with the Cabinet Members for Waste and Finance, S151 Officer 
and Monitoring Officer on the provision that the price remains within the current 
affordability envelope of the existing waste management budget (noting though the 
outcome will be reported to Council and our future partner will be presented to Select 
Committee). 
 

 That decision to award the Contract if it exceeds the existing budget envelope will be for 
the consideration of Council. 

 
 
 
 
 
 

9.2.   Recycling Review - Final Proposals for Collections 2018-2025 
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Council were presented with a report outlining the final proposals for recycling collections in 
order to seek Council approval for the future configuration of the kerbside recycling service 
2018-2025. 
 
During debate we noted the following: 
 
A Member questioned the weekly collection of brown bags, suggesting that fortnightly 
collections during winter months be appropriate.  In response we were advised that there was 
no proposal to change, but this could be considered as a recommendation from Council. 
 
A Member referred to the future proofing of the service, in terms of the legislative underpinning 
derived from the EU, and questioned the effects following Brexit.  Council were advised that the 
European legislation gives a minimum for which member states must adopt. The Welsh 
Government position exceeds the European regulations, and feedback from officials, and the 
minister, is that they intend to carry on with the current agenda, and will not be affected by 
Brexit. 
 
In response to concerns that fortnightly collections would result in recyclable waste being put 
into black bags, officers explained that extra recycling boxes would be provided on request. 
 
It was reiterated that a service should be provided at the refuse transfer station for red and 
purple waste bags.  Council heard that that service had been withdrawn as the service had 
been massively abused, and analysis showed that 70% to 80% of bags were full of black bag 
waste.  There had been some instances where residents had been abusive and physically 
threatening to staff at Viridor.  Should the trial take place again, it would be on the basis that it 
could be withdrawn. 
 
A Member referred to the collection of yellow ‘tiger’ bags and questioned if the process could be 
modified.  It was explained that the service had moved to a fortnightly collection at a saving of 
£100,000, and there were currently no plans to change.  Accepted advice from HSE confirmed it 
is completely safe to continue with a fortnightly collection.  Councillor Easson disputed that this 
was hygienically acceptable, particularly where residents live in cramped accommodation, and 
questioned if officers could look at individual instances where problem situations could be 
resolved urgently.  This was confirmed. 
 
In response to concerns around the potential increase in fly tipping, the Head of Waste and 
Street Services reassured Council that there are crews available to collect fly tipping when 
reported, and an increase was not anticipated. 
 
A Member questioned if we were behind other authorities in terms of adopting these changes, 
the Head of Waste and Street Services explained that we were not adopting the standard 
kerbside sort system, and have gone for a variation considered by Welsh Government to be a 
satisfactory middle ground.  
 
A Member acknowledged that this report has been through the scrutiny process and was 
pleased to hear that the spend on grey bags was put on hold and being reviewed. 
 
There were concerns regarding the consultation process and Council heard that 6500 residents 
had been trialled, qualitative and quantitative data had been collected.  A sample drop of 1000 
questionnaires had seen 410 responses, being a 40% response rate. 
 
A Member requested reassurance that residents living in inaccessible areas would not be 
disadvantaged as a result of the change.  Members were assured that officers provide the best 
service possible, where properties were up a long drive, or private road residents would be 
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expected to bring waste to a collection point, as with the current status.  During the trial, bins 
had been provided in communal areas of flats which had been successful.   
 
Upon being put to the vote Council resolved to agree the recommendations in the report: 
 
That Council approves: 
 

 That the principles of the existing recycling service (red and purple bags collected 
weekly) be maintained. 

 That glass be collected fortnightly in a separate container (green box) 
i. Where residents raise concern over ability to carry a box the service will offer a 

green caddy (similar to the outside food waste caddy) and be given further 
assistance if needed. 

 

 Food and green waste will be collected separately as previously approved. 
 

 That changes are introduced between April – July 2018. 
 

 That revenue savings generated from the service change cover the cost of prudential 
borrowing to allow capital expenditure e.g. changes to the Transfer Stations, purchase of 
boxes etc subject to a further report to full council regarding the capital investment 
required. 

 

 The overall service design so that the procurement process for the new fleet and design 
and construction of the Transfer Stations can begin. 
 

 Delegate approval for decision making to the Head of Waste & Street Services in 
consultation with the Cabinet Member & S151 Officer on any technical details, subject to 
changes remaining within the existing funding envelope of the service. 

 

 That Select Committee and Council receive a report on implementation of the service 
changes after July 2018 quantifying the full benefits and cost incurred, and modelled 
cost of the service for its proposed 7 year life. 

 

 That grey bags for the collection of residual waste be reviewed with a view to 
determining whether it would be beneficial to invest in more waste education and 
awareness than infrastructure to increase recycling and report to Cabinet via Select in 
Autumn 2017. 

 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

9.3.   Approval of Car Park Capital Budget in 2017/18 
Council were presented with a report which sought Council approval for capital budget in 
2017/18 for installation of new equipment and car park improvements. 
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During debate we noted the following: 
 
Clarification was sought around the mention of equipment, and improvement/ refurbishment.  It 
was questioned if it would include provision of physical measures in some car parks to restrict 
their use as unofficial race tracks, particular mention was made to Welsh Street Car Park in 
Chepstow.  The Cabinet Member responded that ticket machines were in need of replacement, 
providing residents options of payment methods other than coins.  Blue Badge Spaces would 
be brought up to standard.  With regards to Welsh Street Car Park, consultations were 
underway with local residents and businesses, and within the budget resolution would be 
sought. 
 
It was confirmed EV referred to Electrical Vehicles. 
 
It was clarified that the recommendations in the Cabinet paper dated July 2016 were passed as 
stage 1.  This report referred to stage 2 of the process. 
 
A Member referred to the leasehold of car parks, referring to Castle Car Park, and questioned if 
there was a potential risk of losing income.  The Cabinet Member explained that if we are 
occupying land on lease, it is dependent on the land owner but negotiations would ensue.   
 
Upon being put to the vote Council resolved to agree the recommendations in the report: 
 

 That Council approve the capital budgets recommended by Cabinet on the 6th July 2016 
detailed in the report ‘Proposals for the future provision of public car parks by MCC: 

 
That capital budgets of (i) £250,000 for new car park ticket machines, £300,000 

for improvements/refurbishment to existing car parks, EV points and signage be created 
and that these be funded by ‘invest to save’ using revenue generated through the new 
car park order and management regime. 

 
10. Reports of the Head of Finance  

 
10.1.   Council Tax Resolution 2017/18 and Revenue and Capital Budgets for 

2017/18 
Council were presented with the Council Tax Resolution 2017/18, and Revenue and Capital 
Budgets 2017/18.  The Council is bound by Statute to specific timescales for Council Tax 
setting and is also required to make certain defined resolutions. The recommendations that form 
the major part of this report are designed to comply with those Statutory Provisions. 
 
The recommended resolutions also draw together the Council Tax implications of precepts 
notified by the Office of Police and Crime Commissioner for Gwent and Town and Community 
Councils, thereby enabling the County Council to establish its headline Council Tax levels at the 
various property bands within each Town or Community area. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Resources explained that despite a better settlement than anticipated 
it had been a difficult process in bringing forward a balanced budget.  He thanked all officers 
involved in the process for their hard work during the deliberations. 
 
The Cabinet Member advised of a revised recommendation as follows: 
 
2.1 It is recommended that the revenue and capital estimates for the year 2017/18 as 
attached in Appendix 1 and 2 be approved with the following adjustments: 
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i. That charges for Trade waste collections are not increased and the service instead seek 

to increase the customer base to achieve the income target of £10k. 
ii. That an additional £300k is added to the Disabled Facilities Grant capital budget, and 

the consequent costs of borrowing are funded from the headroom in the Treasury 
revenue budget. 

iii. That the capital budgets for car parks are added to the overall capital budget as outlined 
in item 9c on this Council agenda.  

 
During Debate the following points were noted: 
 
The Leader of the opposition expressed that following a tough few years in local government, 
thanks should be given to Welsh Government for extra funding, despite cuts from Westminster 
Government.  He was pleased to note the population projections have changed, meaning a 
slight increase in funding for Monmouthshire. 
 
Concerns were raised regarding school budgets, in that budgets were being cut by circa £700k. 
It was added that schools themselves, through the schools forum, had raised concerns, 
recognising the biggest cost base being staff.  The increase in cost of school meals was also 
questioned. 
  
There were long-standing concerns around highways, bus services and street lighting in that the 
issue of loneliness and isolation with the County.  The Labour Group considers that tackling 
loneliness and isolation should not just be about social care, but about other Council services.   
 
Explanation was requested regarding a cut in funding of £200k to Chepstow School.  
 
The Cabinet Member for Education explained that 36% of the budget, over £50m goes to 
schools and, as a result, standards have been raised.   We have continued to fund our schools 
above the Welsh average, being the second highest funder, funding per pupil is £300 more than 
a neighbouring authority.  With regards to Chepstow School, it was noted that a wonderful job 
had been done in raising numbers, but this had reduced over the last couple of years, therefore 
funding has reduced as schools are funded per pupil.  
 
The Leader of the Council stated that there remains an absolute commitment to replacing the 
pool, with enhanced leisure facilities, in Monmouth.  There has been an investment of £2m in 
highways, a significant increase in DFGs, and the commitment to City Deal.  It was taken as a 
compliment that there had not been any alternative options for the budget from the opposition.  
School funding is a concern, but has been maintained and prioritised due to huge cuts in other 
areas. 
 
An independent Member noted that the 21st Century School Programme remains on budget due 
to Council approving an extra £11m borrowing.  The Monmouth Pool requires an extra £6.8m, 
raising concern of a lack of financial management. 
 
An Independent Member highlighted that both Welsh and UK Government were systematically 
reducing budgets, letting our children down.  She questioned the total income generation 
needed to balance the books, stating unease of risking tax payers’ money to try to create and 
income.  Disappointment was expressed that Village Halls are forced to raise funds to try to pay 
20% rates, particularly considering volunteers are providing services unable to be provided by 
the Authority. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Communities commended the budget and noted the support for 
vulnerable people.   
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A Member referred to his ward and commended the actions of officers of the Council, noting 
MCC as a listening Council, operating in severe financial constraints.  It was added that we are 
managing to maintain services rather than close them.  It was thought to be a balanced budget 
and commended to Council. 
 
A Member questioned how well the budget papers were scrutinised by Cabinet, and how well 
they understood the impact on communities. 
 
With regards the comments surrounding Monmouth Pool, the Cabinet Member for Enterprise 
explained that MCC had not borrowed £11m as suggested, as Welsh Government had provided 
half of the funding.  He was pleased to note that Councillor Hayward acknowledged the pool 
would be built. 
 
It was expressed that Monmouthshire County Council should have a system whereby all 
Members are adequately involved in the budget process and can make early, meaningful 
contributions. 
 
The Chair brought the item to a close and upon being put to the vote Council resolved to agree 
the recommendations: 
 

 That the revenue and capital estimates for the year 2017/18 as attached in Appendix 1 and 2 
be approved with the following adjustments: 

 
i.   That charges for Trade waste collections are not increased and the service instead seek to 

increase the customer base to achieve the income target of £10k. 
ii.That an additional £300k is added to the Disabled Facilities Grant capital budget, and the 
consequent costs of borrowing are funded from the headroom in the Treasury revenue 
budget. 
iii.That the capital budgets for car parks are added to the overall capital budget as outlined in 
item 9c on this Council agenda. 

 

 It be noted that, at its meeting on 15th February 2017, Cabinet calculated the amounts set 
out below for the year 2017/18 in accordance with sections 32 and 33 of the Local 
Government Finance Act 1992 ("the Act"). 
For information, sections 32 and 33 of the 1992 Act have been extensively amended by 
Schedule 12 to the Local Government (Wales) Act 1994. Both are further amended by the 
Local Authorities (Alteration of Requisite Calculations) (Wales) Regulations 2002 (the “2002 
regulations”) and The Local Authorities (Alteration of Requisite Calculations) (Wales) 
Regulations 2013. Section 33 is further amended by the Local Government Reorganisation 
(Calculation of Basic Amount of Council Tax) (Wales) Order 1996. All necessary legislative 
and statutory amendments have been taken into account in calculating the following 
amounts: - 

 
(a) 45,537.71 being the amount calculated by the Council, in accordance with Section 33 of 
the Act and The Regulations (as amended by Regulations 1999 no. 2935), as its Council Tax 
base for the year; 
(b) Part of the Council’s Area, being the amounts calculated by the Council, in accordance 
with Section 34 of the Act, as the amounts of its Council Tax base for the year for dwellings 
in those parts of the area to which one or more special items relate: 
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 That the following amounts be now calculated by the Council for the year 2017/18 in 
accordance with Sections 32 to 36 of the Act and sections 47 and 49 of the Local 
Government Finance Act 1988 (as amended): 

 
(a) £148,152,649 being the aggregate of the amounts the Council estimates for the items set 
out in Section 32(2) (a) to (d) of the Act less the aggregate of the amounts the Council 
estimates for the items set out in Section 32 (3) (a) and (c) of the Act calculated by the 
Council, in accordance with Section 32(4) of the Act, as its budget requirement for the year 
(b) £91,798,934 being the aggregate of the sums which the Council estimates will  be 
payable for the year into its Council fund in respect of redistributed non-domestic rates and 
revenue support grant in accordance with Section 33 (3) 
(c) £6,000 being the cost to the authority of discretionary non-domestic rate relief anticipated 
to be granted (under sections 47 and 49 of the Local Government Finance Act 1988 , as 
amended) 
(d) £1,237.65 being the amount at 2.3(a) and 2.3(c) above less the amount at 2.3(b) above, 
all divided by the amount at 2.2(a) above, calculated by the Council, in accordance with 
Section 33(1) of the Act, as the basic amount of its Council Tax for the year 
(e) £2,479,952 being the aggregate amount of all special items referred to in Section 34 of 
the Act (Town and Community Precepts) 
(f) £1,183.19 being the amount at 2.3(d) above less the result given by dividing the amount at 
2.3(e) above by the amount at 2.2(a) above calculated by the Council in accordance with 
Section 34(2) of the Act, as the basic amounts of its Council Tax for the year for dwellings in 
those parts of the area to which no special item relates. 
(g) Part of the Council’s Area, being the amounts of the special item or items relating to 
dwellings in those parts of the Council's area mentioned above divided in each case by the 
amounts at 2.2(b) above, calculated by the Council, in accordance with Section 34(3) of the 
Act, as the basic amounts of its Council Tax for the year for dwellings in those parts of the 
area to which one or more special items relate: 
 



MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of the meeting of County Council held 
at County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA on Thursday, 9th March, 2017 at 2.00 pm 

 

 

    

     

     

     

     

     

     

     

     

     

     

     

     

     

     

     

     

     

     

 
(h) The County Council Area, being the amounts given by multiplying the amount at 2.3(f) 
above by the number which, in the proportion set out in Section 5(1) of the Act, is applicable 
to dwellings listed in a particular valuation band divided by the number which in that 
proportion is applicable to dwellings listed in valuation Band D calculated by the Council, in 
accordance with Section 36(1) of the Act, as the amounts to be taken into account for the 
year in respect of categories of dwellings listed in different valuation bands. 

 

 
 
 

(i) Part of the Council’s Area, being the amounts given by multiplying the amounts at 2.3(g) 
and 2.3(h) above by the number which, in the proportion set out in Section 5(1) of the Act, is 
applicable to dwellings listed in a particular valuation band divided by the number which in 
that proportion is applicable to dwellings listed in valuation Band D calculated by the Council, 
in accordance with Section 36(1) of the Act, as the amounts to be taken into account for the 
year in respect of categories of dwellings listed in different valuation bands: - 

 



MONMOUTHSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of the meeting of County Council held 
at County Hall, The Rhadyr, Usk, NP15 1GA on Thursday, 9th March, 2017 at 2.00 pm 

 

 
 

 That it be noted for the year 2017/18 that the Office of Police and Crime Commissioner for 
Gwent has notified the following amounts in precepts issued to the Council, in accordance 
with Section 40 of the Act, for each of the dwellings shown above: - 

 

 
 

 That, having calculated the aggregate in each case of the amounts at 2.3(i) and 2.4 above, 
the Council, in accordance with Section 30(2) of the Act, hereby sets the following amounts 
as the amounts of Council Tax for the year 2017/18 for each of the categories of dwellings 
shown below: - 
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 That Mrs J. Robson, Mr M. Howcroft, Miss R. Donovan, Mrs. S. Deacy, Mrs. W. Woods and 
Mrs. S. Knight be authorised under Section 223 of the Local Government Act 1972 to 
prosecute and appear on behalf of Monmouthshire County Council in proceedings before a 
Magistrates Court for the purpose of applying for Liability Orders in respect of Council Tax 
and Non-Domestic Rates. 

 
10.2.   Treasury Management Policy Statement & Strategy Statement, MRP Policy 

Statement and Investment Strategy 2017/18 
Council were presented with a report to adopt the annual Treasury Management Policy 
Statement and the Treasury Management Strategy Statement including the Investment and 
Borrowing Strategies for 2017/18 to 2020/21 and the Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) 
Statement for 2017/18 at Annex C. 
 
This proposed Strategy and Policy will be monitored during the year by Audit Committee. 
 
During debate the following points were noted: 
 
In response to a question regarding internal borrowing, the Assistant Head of Finance advised 
this is the arrangement whereby we can look at our cash balance at any given time and 
consider using those resources to fund capital programme aspects, and avoid external 
borrowing.  In terms of it being a short term strategy depends on how long you have capital 
receipts, and general revenue receipts.   
 
With regards to a question raised around interest rates, Treasury Management consider interest 
rates may dip into a negative level before they start to increase.  Rates are monitored on a 
quarterly basis, and at the moment are not moving to a great degree.    
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Members were reminded that changes to the MRP Policy were a cash-flow change rather than 
a saving. In response to a query, the Assistant Head of Finance agreed to provide an analysis 
of the results had we continued with the previous approach.   
 
In terms of ethical investments, the Assistant Head of Finance explained that the priority had 
been to safeguard money invested. Primarily the focus is on double a-graded institutions.  
Working through who benefits from investments can be problematic, but there is nothing 
stopping Councillors deciding on a morally ethical policy on investments should they wish 
 
Upon being put to the vote Council resolved to agree the recommendation: 
 

 It is recommended that the proposed Treasury Management Policy Statement for 
2017/18 (Appendix 2) and proposed Treasury Management Strategy and Investment & 
Borrowing Strategies 2017/18 to 2020/21 (Appendix 1), including the Minimum Revenue 
Provision (MRP) Statement for 2017/18 at Annex C, be approved together with the 
Treasury Limits as required by section 3 of the Local Government Act 2003. 

 
 

The meeting ended at 4.40 pm  
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